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Convention for Persons with Disabilities
Intervention on Article 12
Mr Chairman
I speak on behalf of the International Disability Caucus and Inclusion International on Article 12 the Equal Recognition as a Person before the Law.  I am a person with an intellectual disability who for many years did not receive this recognition.  As a result I was placed in institutional care when I was very young.   
I remember living in one place where I was treated so badly that I often ran away and hid under a hedge until the Welfare Officer found me.  He kept taking me back even though he knew I was being abused.  Finally I was moved on but nothing happened to the people who abused me.  Forty years later I am still angry about that.  I tell this story so that you will understand how it has really been for me and my friends.

The very laws that were put in place to protect us were in effect used to abuse us, our rights were denied to us and any dignity that we may have had was taken away from us.

Mr Chairman, I know that the time for rhetoric is over, but we must never forget why we are really here.  This Convention is not just about our rights, it is also about our lives. I see a danger that we will get caught up in the words and the negotiating and forget why we are really doing this work.

I represent many people who cannot come to this place to have their say.  They cannot even have a say in their daily lives.  Someone else is appointed to do this.  Someone is appointed as their legal representative or their guardian even though they are no longer a child.  
On behalf of these friends I have a very simple message to this Committee.

The time for the appointment of personal representation as a matter of last resort is over.  The world is moving on and we are seeing a paradigm shift to supported decision making.  This Convention will be around for the next 20 years and needs to reflect modern practice rather than be based on outdated concepts of protection.  In the past this type of law has not kept us out of institutions, instead it has often been the reason why many of us have been placed and then kept in an institution against our will.

It has been this so called protection that has lead to so much misery for me and my friends.  I respectfully ask that if the appointment of personal representation as a matter of last resort is likely to be retained, then this Committee takes more time to discuss with us how supported decision making can be used instead.
This can apply for all people who need assistance, without any exceptions.  I believe no-one must ever have their legal capacity or the capacity to act taken from them. 

It is part of their personhood; it is part of what makes them the unique person they are.   Therefore no person or state should have the right to take this away from a fellow human being.
Robert Martin
